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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at Company #1 Firehouse, 25 Darling Drive, on Tuesday, June 26, 2018.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair (did not sit), Peter Mahoney, Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., Lisa Levin and Alternate Elaine Primeau (sat).  Absent were Alternates Linda Preysner, and Jill Coppola.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning.

Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the minutes of the June 12, 2018, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval.
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4871   
David and Connie Gordon, owners/applicants, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit pool house within 150-foot ridge-line setback, 45 Deercliff Road, Parcel 2090045, in an RU2A Zone  
David Gordon and Scott Lee were present.
Mr. Gordon submitted photos of the house and a photo taken from below on Route 44.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Gordon confirmed that approval has been received from the Farmington Valley Health District and they (Health District) have inspected the property.   He confirmed that no additional grading is proposed and the area will be grass.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Lee confirmed that the pool house is located right in front of the existing pergola.  He explained that no trees were taken down for the pool house foundation noting that six (6) trees are shown on the plans to provide a buffer.
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4871 was closed. 

App. #4868 -
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III.H. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit earth removal for Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone     
App. #4869 -
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.I. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit mixed-use development, Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone 
Also heard at this time but not of the public hearing.

App. #4870 - 
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan approval for 196,000 SF mixed-use development, Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone   
Present were Attorney Robert M. Meyers, on behalf of the applicant; Joe Pierik, Carpionato Group LLC; Mike Cegan, ASLA, and Joe McDonnell, ASLA, Richter & Cegan, Inc.; Ron Bomengen, PE, Mark Vertucci, PE/PTOE, and Craig Lapinksi, PE, Fuss & O’Neill, Inc.; and Steve Cecil, AIA, ASLA, Harriman Architects, Engineers & Planners (Boston).

Mr. Meyers stated that the public hearing for Apps. #4868 and #4869 began/opened at the Commission’s June 12 meeting and was continued to tonight’s meeting.  He noted that Site Plan App. #4870, although not part of the public hearing, will be included in the discussion.     Modifications will be presented in response to comments and questions from the Commission at their June 12 meeting, as well as modifications made in response to comments and suggestions made by Town Staff.   He noted that Town Staff has been uniformly accessible and very helpful adding that a very long and productive meeting took place just yesterday.  A modification to the layout of Bickford Boulevard has been made in response to the Inland Wetlands Commission.  He explained that changes have been made to architecture in response to comments/suggestions by the Commission.  He further explained that the applicant is not interested in saving money on architecture and a complete redesign is expected in two weeks creating a unique New England village environment that does not replicate anything already existing such as Avon Village, Shoppes at Farmington Valley, or Evergreen Walk (Manchester).   He concluded by noting that 

Mr. Cegan will present an overview of site plan modifications; Mr. Cecil will present architectural information and changes relative to residential design; and Mr. Bomengen will present changes to infrastructure construction and installation noting that access for safety personnel will be provided at all times for all areas of Town.  Road closures and detours will be minimized to provide, to the greatest degree possible, the ability to connect from Route 10 to Route 44 without overburdening the traffic light.    
Mike Cegan presented a PowerPoint explaining that a portion of the roadway for the proposed Bickford Boulevard has been moved slightly to the west, away from the wetland area.  He confirmed that there really has been no change to park concept and trail system.  Car charging stations, bike repair stations, and a drinking fountain have been added along the trail in the vicinity of the bike rack parking area. He addressed the Route 44 entrance (Climax Road) noting that there will be a sloping lawn leading up to a brownstone wall running the full length of the frontage.  Behind the wall is a double row of hedges blocking views of the parking lot/cars.  He noted that Mountain Laurel has been added to the plant mix for the site.  Mr. Cegan addressed the Phase One Development Summary noting that Phase One contains 169K SF of retail; 17K SK of office; and 114K SF of residential housing.  The total for Phase One is 301K SF while the 2015 Master Plan proposed 294K SF; an increase of 7K SF (+2.6%).  He noted that while no office space was proposed in the 2015 Master Plan, there is a decrease in both residential and retail for Phase One but 17K of office (second floor of retail buildings) has been added to provide activity and diversity.   Mr. Cegan concluded by noting that while the plan concept has evolved and refined, the proposal for Phase One is very close to the 2015 Master Plan.  
Mr. Gentile asked if bicyclists are being encouraged to walk their bikes through the streets or ride through the streets.  He noted his concerns with safety adding that he doesn’t want to see bikes chained to lamp posts near retail areas.
Mr. Cegan explained that neither activity is encouraged or accommodated noting that a lot of time was put into marking the bike trail and separating it from the pedestrian lanes to ensure minimal conflict.   He indicated that there are several bike racks scattered throughout the center.  He further explained that bicyclists will have to walk their bikes once they reach Main Street that has diagonal parking.   
In response to Ms. Keith’s comment, Mr. Cegan indicated his agreement that it makes sense to have signs posted in the Center that require bicyclists to walk their bikes.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Cegan explained that the wall shown on the plans along the Route 44 frontage is a new wall, adding that the area will be regarded.
In response to comments about the shrubs proposed along the wall along Route 44, Mr. Cegan confirmed that they will make the heights of the wall and the shrubs work to provide the best aesthetic screening.
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Cegan explained that there are four (4) buildings proposed that have second level about retail to activate the Center with mixed uses.  Two (2) buildings have housing on the second floor and two (2) buildings have office on the second floor.   
Mr. Ladouceur asked about public restrooms near the waterfall area under the stairs, so there is no need for a separate building; access could be during hours that the nearby tenants are open (8am to 8pm).    He added that Avon is a responsible Town such that public restrooms could be maintained. 
Mr. Cegan explained that public restrooms are a very sticky problem in every downtown streetscape he does.   He noted that hidden public restrooms located behind public spaces typically end up getting closed due to security and maintenance issues.   He stressed that this concept should really be given serious thought before implementing.
Mr. Peck indicated that he would research the idea of public restrooms and provide information at the next meeting.
Steve Cecil explained that he is an urban designer, architect, and landscape architect, noting that he has been working with the team to create a Design Guidebook, noting that Mr. Peck has been very clear and helpful in this regard.   He noted that a Design Guidebook provides framework for the entire project, not just Phase One.   The Design Guidebook expands on the Design Guidelines contained in the Master Plan to provide clear images and ideas and a basis for ongoing review and refinements.   Incoming tenants will have some of their own design ideas that can fit in.   He commented that every building should be designed specifically for this place, creating a village center design character. Everything should be oriented to pedestrians, including bicycles, and connectivity.   Mr. Cecil noted that he works with historic district commissions and town centers in many areas.   A village center is not just housing, it has shops with storefronts and institutions (banks, churches, etc.).   Tall windows are critical for light efficiency and sustainability in storefront architecture.  He explained that there is a unique set of buildings already on this site adding that villages develop from creating different building styles and types overall that act as good neighbors to what already exists.   A sense of building variety is created utilizing different materials (brick, wood) colors, and forms/shapes.  Mr. Cecil noted that wood-frame clapboard is very much a tradition in Avon.  The doors and windows should create a relationship between the inside and the outside because that is what makes the area come alive. Details like canopies and storefronts are all part of the aforementioned Design Guidebook, noting the importance of having good and strong vocabulary.   He addressed the architecture for some of the buildings that were reviewed at the last meeting and reviewed changes have been made in response to comments from the Commission relative to repetition and the contemporary feel of the buildings. He noted that the landscaping proposed for in front of the buildings will also add a lot. 

Ms. Keith noted that she likes the changes, as the buildings now have a softer look.
Mr. Cecil indicated that a more classical architecture approach has been taken, noting that the number of bays (spaces or divisions between architectural elements) is always an odd number.  Brick has been incorporated for a sense of masonry.  He stated that there are existing buildings with metal roofs and suggested that that element could be repeated on some of the new buildings.   Building integrity is important such that it doesn’t look like a false façade.   He pointed out the building proposed across from the Farmington Valley Arts Center noting that it has a long balcony on the second floor with an open studio feel, to complement the unusual Arts Studio building.  He explained that offices today are very often just open studio spaces.  Mr. Cecil pointed out that the proposed building wouldn’t make sense anywhere else on the site except near the Arts Center.  
Mr. Mahoney noted that he likes the new direction of the architecture from the previous plan and asked if there’s been a shift to more brick rather than brownstone.
Mr. Cecil explained that brownstone-like material (pure brownstone material is very hard to get) will be used but noted that brick and clapboard will also be used to create a place that feels like it’s been assembled over time.  
Ms. Keith commented that while she likes the changes she would like some of the squared edges to be softened up some.  She asked that some of the shapes of the windows be different and also break up the number of windows possibly with wood in between.  Mr. Cecil noted his understanding. 
Mr. Cecil explained that flat roofs provide an opportunity for a usable space while also allowing landscaping to reach the roof level.  
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Cecil noted that he could create some 3D drawings of some of the buildings to make the architecture clearer. 
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Cecil explained that there are a few locations in the plan with building pergolas.
Mr. Meyers addressed the Commission asking for confirmation that it appears that everything is going in the right direction; the buildings are being softened.   Ms. Keith agreed.  
Mr. Cecil displayed a drawing addressing residential architecture noting that it is shingle style.  He explained that there are essentially no shingle-style shops anywhere in New England because shingle style is all about residential and has been very successful.  He noted that shingle style has classical origins but the shapes are not fully symmetrical.  The roofs are never straight creating an interesting profile against the sky.
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Cecil explained that balconies would typically be open railing utilizing either metal or wood.   Ms. Keith noted her preference for vinyl railings such that there is no need for painting; she added that she doesn’t want wrought iron or metal.  Mr. Cecil explained that there are plastic materials available today that last a long time and remain looking good.  He addressed the front of the building explaining that the shingles come down and sit on a masonry wall base noting that this feature is classic for this design.  He explained that the wall serves to conceal parking, which is very important.   He suggested that the architects be given some leeway in this regard.   He noted that some samples of the material can maybe be provided.
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Cecil explained that the exterior is made of a fabricated contemporary shingle-like material that is very durable, doesn’t require staining, and is very high quality. 
Mr. Meyers asked that Mr. Peck get feedback from all Commissioners regarding the discussion regarding materials for the “wall” on the residential building, as there doesn’t seem to be complete agreement, so that the project team knows what direction to go in for the next meeting.
Mr. Bomengen addressed the changes to the construction staging plan, resulting from comments from Town Staff and the Commission.  The primary objective is to, right away, construct roadway improvements, storm water management, and utilities infrastructure from Route 10 to Route 44.  Focus will be paid to minimizing disruption to tenants, neighbors, and emergency personnel.  The size of Stage 1 has been reduced to keep vehicular movements from Route 10 to Route 44 open through the site and through the duration of construction.  Stage 1 now leaves Fisher Drive, Ensign Drive, Bickford Drive, and Climax Road open.  A portion of Ensign Drive will be closed to construct the roundabout but all the business owners will have access via Ensign Drive at Route 44.  Stage 2 is being broken into two parts, A and B; one is the roadway construction (Bickford Blvd and Main Street) and the other is site construction.  A temporary road will be constructed to connect Bickford Extension to Climax Road; the Park trails will be constructed; one side of Fisher Drive (the new Bickford Blvd) will be constructed with connections to the Cancer Center.  A temporary access drive from Climax Road to Bickford Blvd will be constructed so that residents of Climax Road can still travel to the south for the duration of the project.  Stage 3 involves a section of Climax Road and Bickford Extension, the section near the Town Hall offices, and a section of Main Street that includes the vehicular bridge over Nod Brook.   Stage 4 is also broken up into two parts, roadway and site construction, and involves the section of Climax Road that is going to be the new Bickford Blvd and the site for proposed building H1 (residential) and buildings R1 and R2 as well as pad sites adjacent to Main Street.  Mr. Bomengen concluded by stating that Stage 5 has not changed and involves both the reconstruction and offsite improvements of Ensign Drive. 
The Commission noted their appreciation of the changes.  
Mrs. Primeau commented that the large apartment building looks like a big rectangle with no character and it’s too flat; she asked for more character and some different things.
Ms. Keith commented that she would like some cupolas and more character. 
The hearing was opened for public comment.
Margaret Crecco, 5 Larkspur Lane, asked whether Forest Mews residents will be able to travel north on Climax Road.
Mr. Bomengen explained that access from Climax Road will be open in both directions but noted that there will be a time next year (June to Oct 2019) when access from Climax Road will only be open/available to Route 44 (south).
Linda Smardin, 3 Cherry Tree Lane, noted her concerns for not having northbound access on Climax Road for so many months.  She added her concerns for large truck traffic on Forest Mews.
Mr. Bomengen explained that a portion of Climax Road has to be reduced in elevation by 12 to 14 feet making it impossible for vehicle access to the north during that time.  He noted that a temporary road will be constructed that operates just like a permanent road.  He explained that construction routes and hours for trucks and earth removal have not yet been established but discussions with the Town are ongoing.
Attorney Meyers explained that the applicant/develop expects strict conditions on any approvals granted such that the Town Staff closely monitors all activities, including truck traffic, routes, and hours of operation.
Pat Ackman, 65 Climax Road, noted her concerns with work near the MDC easement (her house is located on the other side) and tearing up of the road and potential blasting.
Mr. Bomengen explained that all work done near the MDC easement requires an encroachment permit from the MDC.  He also explained that the area where the temporary road is proposed is open land; there is nothing built there currently.  No power lines will be moved for the temporary road; the existing lines will be worked around.  
Barbara Vasquenza, 8 Bittersweet Lane, asked what she is going to see (parking lots, etc) from her yard in Forest Mews.  She also asked about delivery truck routes and lighting.
Mr. Cegan displayed plans showing Forest Mews explaining that the residential building will be visible which will have a double layer of street trees.  The parking will be in the back, not visible to Forest Mews.  He added that buildings to be located along Bickford Blvd. will have parking in the rear/back; no visual impact to Forest Mews.  Delivery trucks will access the site via Route 44.  He explained that the street lighting throughout the development will be the same as the Town Center fixtures (at Town Hall complex and along Route 44/East and West Main).  The parking lot lights will be more contemporary and rounded. 
Donna Miller, 9 Cherry Tree Lane, asked about traffic during Stage 2 noting her concerns about being closed off in Forest Mews, as they will have only one entrance and exit.  She noted that River Ridge and the senior living development further up the road are also affected; there are many emergency vehicles in this area all the time. 

Mr. Bomengen explained that the road construction proposed in Stage 2 is needed to construct the roundabout, which is located essentially in the field area where the earth removal operation occurred.  He pointed out that there is a difference in elevation between Climax Road and the aforementioned excavated area such that no connection can be made for vehicles because it will be very, very steep.  He further explained that during Stage 2 there is still access from both the north and south to Forest Mews but during Stage 3 there will only be access via Route 44 (for four months).
Marcia Cox, 20 Cherry Tree Lane, asked when the area for the apartments will be clear cut, noting that it is currently wooded.  She asked about the grade change on Climax Road.
Mr. Bomengen explained that clearing of that area would happen in the fall of 2019.   He referenced the grade change (lowered) proposed for Climax Road and clarified that once the road reconstruction is complete the change in grade (steepness) will be gradual and not noticeable to motorists.
Mr. Peck explained that a lot of discussion took place early on regarding the intersection of Climax Road and Bickford Extension (location of new roundabout) noting that a lot of effort was put into ensuring that the intersection stayed pretty much in its current location but at a different grade to avoid confusion for residents of Forest Mews.
Tom Culley, 17 Hunter Road, noted that the sightline entering Climax Road from his road and others is very poor and asked if any thought has been given to improving Climax Road from the Simsbury Town line to Forest Mews.  He noted that conditions will get worse with this project.
Bill Burson, 24 Cherry Tree Lane, asked how many units will be in the two apartment buildings proposed.
Mr. Cegan explained that the larger building has 48 units and the smaller building has 24 units.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the apartments will be one and two bedroom units; two is the maximum number of bedrooms.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Pierik explained that depending on the floor plan above the retail, there will be between 18 and 20 residential units in the village center; between 90 and 92 new residential planned for Phase One.
Claudia Burson, 24 Cherry Tree Lane, noted that the proposed apartments will be visible from her house and asked if all the trees are coming down where the buildings will be located.  She asked how much time there will be between when the land is cleared and construction begins.
Ms. Keith commented that the area will have to be graded and therefore the trees will have to come down but noted that trees will be replanted once the buildings are complete.  She commented that she believes construction will start shortly after the area is graded out.   Route 44 will not be visible from Forest Mews.
Mr. Cegan confirmed that heavy plantings are proposed as you approach the Village Center with two rows/layers of trees in front of the apartment buildings and also plantings in the parking areas. 
Ms. Keith noted that the Commission has been reviewing and considering the plan for Avon Center for the past five years; it’s been a long process.  She invited/encouraged residents to continue attending the meetings and asking questions and providing input.
In response to Robin Baran, 182 Woodford Hills Drive, Mr. Peck explained that the number of residential units proposed for the entire project (all phases) is 372 units.  The original approved master plan proposed between 400 and 415 residential units.  He explained that this number is flexible and will be driven by the market. He added that one and two bedroom units are currently proposed but noted that future adjustments could be possible. He addressed the overall reduction in residential square footage (-5.9%) explaining that while the entire project is market driven the primary focus of this developer is retail, as it is the anchor of the project.  Surrounding towns will pay attention to what goes on in this development and in nearby areas and build accordingly.  He pointed out that should the proposed 372 apartment units fill up quickly the number could rise closer to the original 400, depending on the market forecasts. 
Shelly Perron, 37 Tallwood Hollow, reiterated the concerns of the resident on Hunter Road noting his concerns for sightlines on Climax Road.   She noted that there will be a lot more traffic from this development and asked how the traffic will be managed.
Ms. Keith commented that a lot of people will enter this development from Route 44 and Route 10 and not always using Climax Road.   A traffic study has been prepared.
Mr. Vertucci explained that a traffic impact study was done noting that the vast majority of traffic from this development will arrive to and from Route 44, from Canton and from the east, in Avon from Route 10 south of Farmington and Route 10 to the north in Simsbury. A smaller volume will come from Bushy Hill Road.  The highest increase in traffic is 100 additional trips during the peak Saturday midday hour (11:30am to 12:30pm).   The corridor has been analyzed and there is no change in the Level of Service (LOS) and the State DOT has approved the submitted volumes.  He also noted that the State DOT has reviewed the intersection of Bushy Hill Road and Climax Road and have not indicated a need for any changes at this time but added that communication with the State DOT will continue.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Vertucci confirmed that the aforementioned 100 additional trips during the Saturday peak hour related to full build out of the project and not just for Phase One.   He confirmed that the traffic study was done taking into account the full build out of the project; all roadway improvements (to include restriping road turn lanes and changes to signal light timing) and infrastructure are being built up front. 
In response to Pat Ackman’s question about the traffic light at Darling Drive, Mr. Vertucci explained that no physical improvements are proposed at the Darling Drive intersection at this time but noted that it is possible that changes to the signal light timing could happen in the future.  He further explained that physical road improvements are proposed at Climax Road and Ensign Drive adding that all these traffic signals are part of a coordinated/controlled State DOT system such that the timing will be reviewed.
In response to Pat Ackman’s questions about changes to Climax Road, Mr. Bomengen explained that a swath of trees will need to come down and some regrading to make room for the temporary road.  After construction the pavement will be removed and the area reestablished.  Mr. Cegan explained that Phase One will include sidewalks that reach down into the Village Center.  He further explained that no sidewalks are proposed heading north on Climax Road, as no sidewalks exist now.  
In response to Ms. Ackman’s comments, Mr. Meyers explained that if there is interest in having sidewalks on Climax Road now, to please pass the information along to Mr. Peck at the Town Hall for review.
Noelle Bellucci, 76 Wellington Heights Road, commented that sidewalks coming down Climax Road have been discussed for the past five years, since this project began review.  A possible bike trail behind the cemetery was also discussed and a crosswalk at Hitchcock Road.
Ms. Keith noted that these items were part of the discussion with the prior contractor (not the current one) but added that these items will be looked at and discussed at the July 17 meeting.

Bob Fishberg, 2 Larkspur Lane, asked if a traffic light will be put in at Climax Road and Bickford as the sightlines currently are difficult. 
Ms. Keith indicated that no light is proposed for that area adding that once the area is regarded it will be different.  
In response to Mr. Fishberg’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that 54K SF was the largest footprint permitted under the Master Plan approval but noted that the largest footprint now proposed is 45K SF.
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Peck explained that all materials must be submitted to the Commission prior to the close of the public hearing.  Ms. Levin commented that she just received materials at this meeting adding that she likes to receive information well in advance of the meetings.  Mr. Peck acknowledged that information was given to the Commission tonight but explained that the public hearing will not close tonight such that there is time to review the information before the next meeting.   He stated that all information is passed along to the Commission as soon as it is received by Staff. 
Mr. Bomengen addressed his memo to the Commission (dated May 29, 2018, revised to June 26, 2018) regarding Phase 1 Soil movement and construction stage sequencing and explained that his updated memo is in response to comments received from the Wetlands Commission at their meeting last Tuesday.  Revisions to the site plans were done last Wednesday and Thursday.  The stages had to be broken up and then the amount of earth work quantified; it just takes time.  He further explained that a meeting was held with Town Staff just yesterday and those changes are also reflected in the memo.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he wants to receive all information for the July 17 meeting in his agenda package, which will be delivered on Friday, July 13.  
Ms. Levin agreed adding that all Staff comments should also be included in the agenda package.

Mr. Meyers pointed out that input was received yesterday afternoon for tonight’s meeting and the information had to be responded to.  
Ms. Levin asked if possible that Staff not meet the day before a Commission meeting as that creates a domino effect.
Mr. Peck explained that Staff interrupted their vacation to make yesterday’s meeting; it was very difficult to get everyone together.  He indicated that Staff did the best they could.  The new information received tonight is due to changes needed as a result of the Wetlands Commission meeting.  He further explained that the Commission always has the option to keep a public hearing open if time is needed to review information.
Mr. Meyers stated that this Commission cannot legally vote until the Wetlands Commission has rendered a decision.
Mr. Bomengen reviewed his memo to the Commission (dated May 29, 2018, revised to June 26, 2018) regarding Phase 1 Soil movement and construction stage sequencing.  He explained that the only major changes relate to Stage 2 and Stage 4; both Stages have been broken into two phases.  A different timeline has been added for the infrastructure roadway improvements and the site development and quantified the earth work associated with those improvements.  Stage 1 has not changed, which is 3,500 CYs of material with a timeline of September 2018 to January 2019.  Stage 2 is roadway and infrastructure, and is 21,000 CYs from February 2019 to July 2019.  Stage 2 site development work is 60,000 CYs from February 2019 through May 2020.  Stage 3 is 16,000 CYs from June 2019 through October 2019.  Stage 4 roadway and infrastructure is 15,000 CYs from September 2019 to December 2019 and Stage 4 site development is 112,000 CYs from September 2019 through July 2020.   
In response to Ms. Keith’s question about the number of trucks, Mr. Bomengen explained that the typical dump truck used holds between 22 and 24 CYs per truck.  He noted that the schedule can be updated with the number of trucks and trips.  
Mr. Ladouceur asked that the trucks and trips be averaged out over the weeks.
Mr. Bomengen explained that the site work can probably be averaged out but noted that the roadway work will take place as quickly as possible.
Mr. Meyers explained that truck routes cannot be known at this time because it is not yet known where the earth material is going.  He noted that if an approval is granted it will come with conditions including trucking of earth material to be decided by Town Staff. 
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Bomengen explained that approval was received to remove 150K CYs and somewhere between 80K CYs and 85K CYs was removed (corner of Climax Road).   He noted that some of the field is at the elevation that will remain but some portions will be cut by a couple of feet but explained that a large quantity of material still needs to come off from the area next to the existing Climax Road for the construction of the roundabout.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s request, Mr. Bomengen reviewed all the aforementioned Stages via the PowerPoint slides.   
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Bomengen explained, for example, that if construction in Stage 2 is started on the west side of Climax Road,  a construction entrance on the west side will have to be provided but confirmed that that is not what is being proposed at this point.  He explained that should this scenario become an option in the future, approvals will first be needed from Town Staff.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that the aforementioned 45K SF building has to be delivered late in the summer of 2019 but clarified that tenant fit out is not proposed until 2020.   

Mr. Meyers stated that the developer has financial incentives to finish the project faster than proposed.
Mr. Mahoney indicated that he is impressed with the progress from just the last meeting. 

There were no further comments for Apps. #4868-69-70.  
Mr. Mahoney motioned to continue the public hearing for Apps. #4868-69 to the next meeting, scheduled for July 17.  The motion seconded by Mr. Gentile, received unanimous approval.
Mr. Mahoney motioned to table App. #4870 to the next meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Gentile and received unanimous approval. 

App. #4872 -
Estate of Steve Cavallari and Nancy, Mark, and Robert Cavalleri, et al, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for 8-lot AHOZ-SF Subdivision, 1.35 acres, 16 and 24 Bailey Road, Parcels 1240016 and 1240024 in CR and AHOZ Zones

App. #4873 - 
Estate of Steve Cavallari and Nancy, Mark, and Robert Cavalleri, et al, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IX.G.6. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit AHOZ-SF dimensional modifications, 16 and 24 Bailey Road, Parcels 

1240016 and 1240024 in CR and AHOZ Zones

App. #4874 
Estate of Steve Cavallari and Nancy, Mark, and Robert Cavalleri, et al, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for site plan approval for AHOZ-SF, 16 and 24 Bailey Road, Parcels 1240016 and 1240024 in CR and AHOZ Zones

Mrs. Primeau motioned to continue the public hearing for Apps. #4872, #4873, and #4874 to the next meeting, scheduled for July 17.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.

App. #4875
Silvio Brighenti Family Wellness Center, owner, Polaris Alternative Care, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.F.3.d. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit licensed medical marijuana dispensary, 100 Simsbury Road, Parcel 3970100, in a CP-B Zone
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4875 to the next meeting, scheduled for July 17.  The motion seconded by Mr. Mahoney received unanimous approval.

The public hearing portion of the meeting was closed.
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

Mr. Ladouceur motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider the public hearing item.  Mr. Mahoney seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   
App. #4871   
David and Connie Gordon, owners/applicants, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit pool house within 150-foot ridge-line setback, 45 Deercliff Road, Parcel 2090045, in an RU2A Zone  
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve App. #4871 subject to the following condition:
1.
Compliance and adherence with all conditions of the Farmington Valley Health District, per their memo dated June 20, 2018, shall be demonstrated.  
In addition, please note the following:

· All required building and zoning permits shall be obtained prior to resuming construction of the subject pool house.

· Construction of the subject pool house began without obtaining the required building and zoning permits from the Town.  The applicant is hereby duly warned that any future activities started without permits shall be denied and complete restoration ordered.  

· The application meets the requirements of the Ridgeline Protection Overlay Zone, including visibility requirements.  
· The Commission has adopted a standard condition of approval relating to inspections of the property as may be necessary, which is as follows: Until the final permanent certificate of occupancy is issued, Town staff members, officials, and consultants as designated by the Director of Planning or the Chair shall be authorized and permitted to conduct inspections upon the property.
The motion seconded by Ms. Levin, received approval from Messrs Ladouceur and Gentile, and Mesdames Levin, Keith, Harrop, and Primeau.  Mr. Mahoney voted in opposition of approval. 

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:20pm.  
Linda Sadlon

Planning and Community Development
